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As described in detail in the October COGR Meeting Report, the National Science Board approved a new cost sharing policy for National Science Foundation (NSF) awards. The policy eliminates program-specific cost sharing, requiring only the existing statutory cost sharing of 1%.  Effective on October 14, 2004, the policy applies to all new NSF program solicitations issued after that date. In our view, the elimination of program-specific cost sharing should help ease the financial burden of new and expanded compliance requirements and level the playing field for all colleges and universities.

While this is a very welcome development, we continue to hear from the COGR membership about other agencies pressuring investigators and research administrators to cost share, at the risk of losing a grant or being declared ineligible. In attempting to fend off such cost sharing pressures, remember that OMB issued a policy directive to agencies in June 2003, stating federal-wide policy on financial assistance program announcements (June 23, 2003 Federal Register, pages 37369-37379). There are two important sections in this Directive that address cost sharing:

1. The first is on page 37377 under Eligibility Information - Cost Sharing or Matching. OMB requires that that the agency state whether cost sharing is required for an applicant to be eligible for an award. The Directive also requires that if cost sharing is not required, the announcement must explicitly say so. Cost sharing as an eligibility criterion includes requirements based in statute or regulation, as well as those imposed by administrative decision of the agency.

2. The second, on page 37378, under Application Review Information - Criteria, OMB spells out the agency requirements if cost sharing is an evaluation criteria. The announcement must specifically address how cost sharing will be considered in the evaluation. If cost sharing will not be considered in the evaluation, the announcement should say so, according to OMB, so that there is no ambiguity for potential applicants. To quote OMB, “Vague statements that cost sharing is encouraged, without clarification as to what that means, are unhelpful to applicants.”
And remember that agency and program official attempts to restrict F&A rates constitute cost sharing covered by the OMB Directive.

Therefore, agencies and program officials who try to threaten, encourage, cajole, or use other means to extract cost sharing that is not required in the program announcement as described above, are in violation of the OMB Directive. It would be a perfectly reasonable course of action for university representatives to insist on compliance with the OMB Directive, in writing if necessary, with notification to OMB (see OMB contact information in the Federal Register Notice cited above).
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